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The purpose of our mission trip to Japan this past October
was to assist The Neighborhood with their Halloween
outreach.As many know, Halloween is not traditionally a
holiday that Christians celebrate, so our goal was to provide a
safe, welcoming environment for the children while also
introducing them to the church.

I wanted to participate because I saw it as an opportunity to
build connections with the families involved and to strengthen
the relationship between ChristianVision and The
Neighborhood. Although I had a general idea of what the event
would be like, I didn’t have any specific expectations going in.

Chey Sanders was the director for our last production of
“Glory In His Soul” in 2018. At that time she led the cast and
crew in a workshop on improv drama. Now, 6 years later, it
was a joy for some of the Glory In His Soul cast as well as
some new participants to reunite with Chey in a workshop on
Improv Drama held on July 7 in the Hongo Music Center at
KUC.

Chey describes improv (improvisational) drama as
“learning to perform without a script and developing listening
skills and following directions.” One of my favorite exercises
from the workshop was called “Taxi Weirdos.” The stage was
set with 2 chairs in front and 3 chairs in back. Whenever the
actor playing the taxi driver picked up a new passenger, the
passenger would display some kind of weird behavior and the
rest of the passengers would mimic that person. After a few
seconds, the driver would leave and everyone would move
one seat over.Then the process would start all over again.

Some of the scenarios thought up by the participants were:

• A lovable but simple-minded lady, smiling and gently
slapping the passengers.

• Someone shouting,“Help I’m in labor! My water just
broke.”

• Someone sobbing,“I just got dumped by my
boyfriend.”

• Someone yelling,“I’m so angry I’m about to explode.”

It was so funny to see how the actors played out these
different scenarios.

For Chey, this workshop isn’t just about developing acting
skills; it’s also a ministry. She prays for every person who
comes to participate, that whatever burdens they’re carrying –
whether depression, grief, or some other heaviness – the Lord
would use the improv workshop to lift their hearts and bring
joy into their spirit. She explained to me that improv can be a
form of therapy, helping people to turn from the negativity
they may be feeling to instead do something creative,
spontaneous, and fun that helps them to feel good about
themselves.

My favorite part of the trip was interacting with the
children and some of the parents during dinner time. It was a
joy to connect with them, even in small ways, and I could see
how moments like that could help build trust and open doors
for deeper relationships.

Every mission trip or ministry opportunity I’m a part of
helps me grow closer to God. I am constantly reminded of His
presence and faithfulness in every step of the journey.

Ultimately, God was glorified because He is the one who
makes all things happen! We were also able to distribute
pamphlets inviting people to New Hope Church, which felt like
a small but meaningful step in reaching out to those who may

not know Christ.

Knowing that Japan is a country
where the majority of people are not
yet familiar with Jesus, it was humbling
to be part of a mission trip there. I
believe the trip was an important step
in building relationships with both the
children and their parents, and I pray it
opens doors for continued outreach
and ministry in the future.
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On November 6 at 11:39pm, my beautiful wife, Meaghan,
gave birth to our beautiful daughter, Naomi Pualani Hongo.
This labor and delivery was much easier than with our son,
Paul; he took an exhausting 36 hours, while Naomi took only 7
– and once Meaghan started pushing, the baby was out within 7
minutes! We were happily surprised at how quickly it all
happened (note from Meaghan: Praise Jesus!).

My first thought when seeing our daughter’s beautiful face
was: Wow, she looks really Asian! Meaghan and I both thought
she looked more like Grandma Gay than either of us, and we
told Grandma,“The baby looks really Japanese, and she even
has your nose.” Grandma said,“Oh no!” (I guess Grandma Gay
never liked her nose.) But we think both our daughter and her
grandmother are absolutely beautiful.

Meaghan and I chose the name Naomi because we liked
the Biblical character of Naomi, who was a model of faith,
resourcefulness, and from whose line came the Messiah; but we
also liked that Naomi had meanings both in Hebrew (Meaghan
has Jewish heritage) and Japanese (from my side). In Hebrew,
Naomi means pleasant and beloved, while in Japanese, it can
mean honest and beautiful.

Her Hawaiian name, Pualani, means “heavenly flower” or
“heavenly child.” We pray our daughter will always know that
she is the most beautiful flower, created by the God of the
Universe for His pleasure and glory. Actually, we decided on
her Hawaiian name first, and started calling her Pualani before
she was born, and that’s the name Paul has learned – so at
home, we refer to her as Pualani. We know Grandpa Randy is
smiling down from heaven at his Hawaiian granddaughter.

Just in the three weeks we’ve gotten to know her, we can
already tell that Pualani has a sweet, gentle, calm spirit. She
doesn’t cry all that much, and while she feeds frequently (right
now it’s every couple hours), she’s not nearly as voracious an
eater as her brother was. She does spit up quite a bit (the
volume she produces is quite impressive), and she also has a
tough side to her – she has to, with a brother like Paul. While
he’s been great overall at adjusting to being a big brother,
helping us get diapers for her when she needs a change and
telling us when she’s hungry, he does have his moments of
being… unloving (as all siblings do). But it seems Pualani can
take a hit and keep on nursing as if nothing happened.

So we’re trying to help Paul with the adjustment,
lavishing him with as much attention and affection as we
can.The day Pualani came home from the hospital, we
had a “Big Brother Party,” complete with balloons and
party hats and a strawberry cupcake just for Paul. I put a
couple candles in the cupcake, lit them, and we sang,
“Happy Big Brother Day toYou!” It’s become somewhat
of a tradition… Paul will ask for candles and the big
brother day song almost every night, and whenever we
can, we accommodate him.

But there’s no doubt that it has, at times, proved a
difficult adjustment for Paul, his whole world having been
turned upside-down. I’ve found that as a father, my
instinct is to try to shield Paul from anything negative or
painful at any cost; so much of me wants him only to
experience joy and happiness all his days. Of course, we
know that’s not possible, but as a parent, that desire is
still there.

My pastor’s wife gave me some good advice: She
said, as much as we try, we can’t be all things to our kids.
We can’t be everything to them. But that’s a good thing,
because that can open them up to the One who is all
things, who is everything to them: Jesus Christ. It
reminded me of one of my favorite verses, II Corinthians
12:9:“But he said to me,‘My grace is sufficient for you,
for my power is made perfect in weakness.’”

I know that there are some disappointments in this
for Paul; he’s no longer the sole object of both his
parents’ affection, and our world no longer revolves only
around him. But I also know that life is full of
disappointments, and part of growing up is learning to
deal with those disappointments, to ride them out, to
trust God through them. I know it’s something I’m still
learning myself.

And I also know that as hard as it is to adjust to
change, this change is going to bring him one of the
greatest gifts of his life: a sister, who will be his constant
companion as they grow together, play together, laugh
together, and, we pray, follow God together. We trust
that our little boy and baby girl will, even beginning now,
encourage each other to love God more and more with
each passing day.

Naomi Pualani Hongo (fromAndrew)
Dear friends, I hope you are doing well! It was nice to

be able to spend a couple months back in the States with
family, and to be able to reconnect with some of you and
visit your churches this summer.

I spent August in Hawaii and was blessed to be able to
catch up with Aunty Gay briefly in person while she was
visiting as well. I was so encouraged in spending time with
you all at Kalihi Union Church, West Oahu Christian
Church, Honolulu Christian Church, and with various small
groups and individuals. I was also able to spend some time
on the mainland and made stops in Washington, Alaska, and
California. I send my love to Japanese Christian Church of
Walnut Creek, Haven Christian Church and Granite Bay
Japanese Church for welcoming my family so warmly in
California, and a special thank you to Walnut Creek for not
only giving us the opportunity to share with them music
and updates, but also providing us accommodations and
meals during our visit! It was also such an encouragement
to visit with Haven Christian Church (formerly Fremont
Asian Christian Church), and to see their commitment to
supporting the missions throughout the world, and
especially in Japan, even as their church has evolved and
grown.

Unfortunately, the very day we arrived in the US, I had
some health complications which continued throughout my
two months there. I believe my family’s physical health has
been under a spiritual attack as it has been over a year
since our whole family has been healthy and functioning
like normal at the same time.We would appreciate your
prayers for healing and strength.

It has started to cool down here in Tokyo, Japan and
with winter fast approaching, our events and ministries
always start ramping up even more! We’ve had guests come
to stay with us from only a few days after we landed, and
we are welcoming several more groups and families every
month this year and continuing through next.This is along
with our monthly English Outreach Events and homestays
for our Japanese students and families!

I have continued to serve on both our main service
and young adults worship team & the young adults
leadership team at my church in Tokyo, and I am excited to
be partnering with my church to start expanding our young
women’s fellowship here at The Neighborhood.We already
have one large gathering planned in which we expect over
20 young ladies. This is in addition to our Thanksgiving,
Christmas, and NewYear’s event in which we are expecting
over a hundred people cycling through!

This year at The Neighborhood Student & Ministry
Center has been one of overflow in relationships.The lack
of community and relational support in Japan is one of its
GREATEST needs, and we at The Neighborhood are
specially equipped to fill that need by the many, MANY
guests that come to visit, the friends new and old, and of
course, through the love poured out by our Heavenly
Father. If you would like to support our ministry here, learn
more, or would like to come visit us in Tokyo, please feel
free to reach out at taylorasami.p@gmail.com.

GratefullyYours,

Taylor Asami Pagaragan

FromTaylor

Jon andKaren Stewart - fromGay

Left to right: Harold and Lynne Newton, Gay, Karen and Jon
Stewart. The Stewarts presented Gay with a charcuterie board,

handmade by the pastor of their church in Grove City, PA.

Christian Endeavor is a Christian organization that trains
youth for service in their churches and beyond. Hawaiian
churches in particular remain active and have yearly gatherings.
The first CE convention that Randy and I attended was with
our Haili youth group, held at Kawaiaha’o Church in Honolulu.
The first International CE Convention we attended was
hosted by Mokuaikaua Church in Kailua-Kona on Hawai’i
Island.That was where we met CE leaders from the mainland
and England, many of whom invited us to come and minister
at their home churches.

It was through CE that we first met John and Karen
Stewart four decades ago. The Stewarts and their church in
Pennsylvania have been longtime monthly supporters of
ChristianVision, and have hosted us many times in their home
and in their church. So I was honored to be able to host them
on their recent visit to Hawai’i, en route to an International
CE Convention in American Samoa.
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